
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, June 5th, 2012.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson (absent)



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member (absent)



Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  




Mr. Brendan Murphy, CAC member 


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF MAY 1, 2012
So moved, seconded.
Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, I had misplaced mine.  I’m just reading them now so I’ll abstain and reserve and if I have any corrections I’ll submit them.
With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
RESOLUTIONS
PB 7-09      a.
Letter dated February 22, 2012 from David Steinmetz, Esq. requesting an amendment to the approved Site Development Plan for the Yeshiva Ohr Hamier and for a revised Wetland Permit and a Steep Slope Permit to eliminate the approved proposed construction of an on-site wastewater treatment plant and permit the construction of an on-site pump station for a sewer line and a gravel service road to access the pump station for property located at 141 Furnace Woods Road  as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Daniel A. Ciarcia, P.E. dated February 21, 2012.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we are going to adjourn that particular item until probably next session.  We did need to get a time extension from the applicant, which he consented to in a letter that he sent to the Board.
Mr. John Klarl stated I have the letter Madame Chair.  It’s dated June 4th.  I received it today June 5th.  It says: “Dear Chairman Taylor and members of the Planning Board, the Yeshiva consents to an extension of time for your Board to vote on the Yeshiva’s request for an amendment to its Wetland Permit and Site Development Plan Approval and its request for a Steep Slopes Permit until July 11th, 2012.”  That’s signed Mr. Richmond of that firm.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair, I move that we adjourn this to July 10th and note the extension to July 11th.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 23-08    a.
Letter dated May 1, 2012 from John Alfonzetti, P.E. requesting the 3rd six-month time extension of Preliminary Plat approval for the Mountain View Estates Subdivision located at the end of Joseph Wallace Drive.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a Resolution tonight on that.
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 15-12 granting this extension.  I think we were granting the driveway Permit as well?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 21-05    b.
Letter dated May 22, 2012 from Jesse Stackhouse requesting the 8th ninety-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Hillside Estates subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we approve Resolution #16-12.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 1-10      c.
Letter dated May 23, 2012 from Joel Greenberg, R.A. requesting Planning Board approval for a temporary office trailer and tent to be located at Curry Toyota at 3026 Cortlandt Boulevard.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve by motion.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated thank you very much.  I just have one thing to say; obviously I hope to see you all next Wednesday at the opening.  Happy Flag Day,  Happy Father’s Day,  Happy first day of summer and Happy July 4th.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and when we show up, or at least when I show up, we’ll have a conversation about your request which really looks more like an FYI but we’ll talk.

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated I apologize if the wording is a little confusing but I’m requesting your approval.

PB 12-94    d.
Letter from David Kurek, Applebee’s General Manager (received by the Planning Division on May 23, 2012) requesting Planning Board Approval for outdoor music at the Applebee’s Restaurant located at the Cortlandt Town Center.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we approve this by motion.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 2-05      e.
Letter dated May 23, 2012 from Ron Wegner, P.E. requesting the 1st one-year time extension to obtain a building permit for the Louis Rinaldi site plan for a specialty trade contractor located on Route 129.

Mr. Robert Foley stated before I make a motion, based on the work session discussions, this is revised and I thought it was going to be a 6-month with a 4 month status report.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that would have been in your packet tonight.

Mr. Robert Foley asked oh, it’s worded in here?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it’s a two-page Resolution.  It should be in there. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated actually it’s one page here.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated under the ‘resolve clause.’
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s going to expire in December so that is 6 months.

Mr. Robert Foley stated because it was worded one year in here.  I make a motion that we approve Resolution 17-12.

Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated before we move on I think it’s important – we did have this discussion at the work session that we want to advise the applicant that to request further extensions and whatever, we need to have some sense that work is really taking place.

Mr. Cronin asked progress report?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes please.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated we requested a 1-year extension and then I heard some discussion about a 6-month extension with a 4-month progress report.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated with the progress report coming at the 4-month constraint.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated it’s like at the September/October meeting.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Tim Cronin asked but would it be a 1-year extension or a 6-month extension?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded right now it’s 6 months.  You give us something in 4 months and we can talk about extending that perhaps.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded okay.  Thank you very much.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARINGS (NEW)
PB 1-11      a.
Public Hearing – Scope for an Environmental Impact Statement for the application of Croton Realty & Development Inc. for Preliminary Plat Approval and for Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for a 26 lot major subdivision, (25 building lots and 1 conservation parcel) of a 35.9 acre parcel of land as shown on a 6 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision Plan for Hanover Estates” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated February 14, 2011.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated at the outset, while this is a public hearing I need to remind people who come to speak on this is that this is a public hearing on the scope only.  We’re not addressing other concerns at this particular time.  Mr. Schwartz.
Mr. Brad Schwartz stated from the Law Firm of Zarin and Steinmetz.  We represent the applicant in this matter.  I’m joined this evening by the applicant Seth Jacobson as well as the project engineer Tim Cronin from Cronin Engineering.  As chairman mentioned, we’re here this evening to conduct a public hearing on the draft scope of this project.  Briefly remind people of your Board and anyone in the public that’s here tonight, this is an approximate 36 acre site located off Croton Avenue.  The site’s located in an R-40 Zoning district, meaning that the minimum lot size in this district is 1 acre.  The base plan that we’ve submitted shows 25 residential subdivision lots laid out in a conventional format.  Each of these lots meets the Zoning district’s minimum requirement of 1 acre and we also show a conservation parcel in the area of the site where there’s a wetland and wetland buffer.  Some of the alternatives that are in the draft scope require us to look at different layouts both involving a cluster layout where the lots would be grouped closer together as well as both with and without a closed ball field.  As the Chairman mentioned again, tonight’s hearing is just with respect to the draft scope.  For those members of the public coming up are fully familiar with the scoping process.  The scope is essentially a table of contents for the environmental impact statement that we’re going to need to prepare studying the project in a variety of different environmental impact areas.  We’ll also looked at alternatives as well as mitigation measures and when that environmental impact statement is complete via a book analyzing the project, there’ll be another public hearing in which the public and involved agencies interested under SEQRA will have an opportunity to comment on the project.  Tonight is about, what are your requirements to study in that EIS.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you Mr. Schwartz.  This is a public hearing and we are prepared to hear your comments, pro and con, on any aspect of the scope that you wish to address.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just for the record, most people probably received a notice of this hearing and in that notice of the hearing it stated you did not receive the scope in that mailing, it’s a 13-page scope.  I have extra copies here and there’s some behind Brad.  The scope has also been on the Town’s website for about a month.  Just for background purposes the scope goes through all of the environmental issues whether it’s traffic, wetlands, steep slopes, alternatives and requires the applicant to study certain things.  Really what the Planning Board wants to know is if additional items should be studied, additional intersections, different layouts something like that.  That’s really what the public hearing is on.  There will be additional public hearings, as Mr. Schwartz said to discuss the merits of the project.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated that shouldn’t stop the public from expressing your concerns.  We’ll make sure your concerns are included within the scope.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I also noticed that one of the areas that will be required to study, obviously, is traffic and noise and I see that Mr. Russo, your Board’s traffic and noise consultant is also here this evening.
A member of the audience asked can you just outline where Croton Avenue is?
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked Tim, could you at briefly explain the project?

Mr. Tim Cronin stated for those of you who travel Croton Avenue, this right here is the new road, Sassinoro Boulevard and this is part of Apple Hill right here and it loops around, you see these are the houses that are from Apple Hill and Apple Hill would hit Croton Avenue probably about here.  And, then Apple Hill loops up and around and then comes out.  The new recreation facility, I believe, is right here and the intersection with Croton Avenue, and I believe it’s Furnace Dock, is right in this area in here.  This is the Panas High School and I think the Panas, the new football field, I would guess is probably around here somewhere.  I’m sure many of you are more familiar with this than I am but that would be a guess.  It’s down, not in the bottom of the hole but it’s sort of on the lower – it’s lower than the regular school.  What we’re proposing, what we initially submitted was a through road from Croton Avenue coming up into the site and this is the old Croton egg farm and there’s some buildings here, there’s actually one building right on the road and there are a couple long warehouses that are also on the property, but we would be coming up through pretty much the center of the property and then connecting to an existing right-of-way on the Apple Hill subdivision.  This right-of-way here exists as a legal way for us to access the site, although none of the improvements that are required are there as of yet.  When the Apple Hill subdivision was approved, I believe back in the ‘80s, there were provisions on that filed map, on the linen map that for future extension of the road into this very property here.  The Planning Board at that time was at least aware and concerned about the possibility of having too many houses off of a road which only has one – off of a subdivision that has only one means of ingress and egress.  We incorporated that right-of-way into our initial design, which would then be a through road which would provide emergency ingress and egress in the event there was a problem on this site or the Apple Hill site.  At various meetings and various conversations we’ve had with the charrette process and also earlier on with the Planning Board as well, there’s been a lot of concern about actually extending and opening this road up and I think, I’m not even sure if that’s in an alternative or not but I think for the most part it’s – I think the Planning Board as well as the residents in this area have made it pretty clear that they don’t want to see this through road connection, but, that being said, if that’s the case then that would just be a cul-de-sac here or perhaps a loop road, or whatever it would be.  This is essentially the subdivision here.  You can see the houses are relatively small rectangles.  The septic areas are the slightly larger rectangles.  The through road comes up, there’s a small cul-de-sac here, houses off the cul-de-sac and then there are 3 houses gaining access via a driveway off of Croton Avenue.  That’s pretty much the project in a nutshell.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated let me just help, I see some puzzled faces here.  This is what the applicant originally proposed for their development.  What we’re doing now through the scoping process of the DEIS – the draft environmental impact statement, is also going to explore alternatives to their proposal.  Within this document, there are in the back, 4 alternatives that we’ve identified we’d like to see.  I think it’s fair to say, all those alternatives do not include a connection to that right-of-way through Apple Hill.  If anybody’s concerned about that, I think we can allay those fears right now.  Right now, we’re just trying to understand those things that we need to study as part of this process and what alternatives we might want to look at.  As Brad said, there are 4 alternatives, 2 of them are clustered where all the houses are not on 1 acre, they get pushed together and that requires some other approvals for that to occur and then there are 2 conventional subdivisions much like this, but again, in a different format from what they’re proposed and you’ll see that within the draft scoping document what we requested of them in terms of analyzing alternatives in those conventional subdivisions.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I would like to know, just by show of hands, how many of you here are at all familiar with this project in terms of the layout and what was proposed?  Okay, thank you very much.  I think some of us sometimes make assumptions about the level of awareness or knowledge about a project, but anyway, as Steve has said, this is an opportunity for you to have some input on the specifics of the scope that has been designed to analyze this project.  It’s the starting point, in a sense, where we look for certain things that we think are relevant to examine as we make a determination about what’s going to actually end up on this site.  When you come up, would you identify yourself, your name and where your location in the area.

Ms. Michelle McGovern stated I’m a resident of Cortlandt Ridge which is right on the new street that was pointed out, Sassinoro Boulevard.  I also took part in the charrette so I’m very familiar, I think, with the project and I hope I’m not going beyond the scope part so forgive me if I am.  A couple of questions; on each of the alternatives, do all of them contain the ball field or are there any that are – they don’t.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated finish your question.

Ms. Michelle McGovern stated I wondered if they all contained the ball field.  One of the very big concerns we had, of course, is traffic and I wanted to be sure that when the traffic study was conducted that it’s done at such a time that we can also see what it will be like when, for instance, there’s a football game letting out at Walter Panas High School or a school play, or some event where there’s not only the normal very heavy traffic flow of school dismissal but also events which a football game will be likely to take place at the same time that something’s happening at the sports field.  We’ve had issues in Cortlandt Ridge, we have a homeowner’s association there and I’m on the board of the homeowner’s association.  We’ve had issues from day one with visibility.  It’s been studied and it’s fine but depending upon the time of year, sight issues are an issue.  When foliage is there it’s difficult, especially considering the speed with which the vehicles travel so I really want to make sure that when the traffic study is done that it takes into account all of the different scenarios.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I would assume that it’s going to be a fairly thorough examination of this general area.  Within the actual document we have a listing of the various intersections where the consultant will examine the traffic at that intersection and all along Croton Avenue, pretty much.  We also have – I think he might have already done it, he was supposed to attend one of the soccer meetings and sort of get a sense of normal noise that is also generated.  So, it tends to be fairly thorough.  It’s not perfect but there is a sense that in the process of going through any number of things, and once you see the scope, you realize how much is examined, it helps us to make a decision and be fairly confident when we do that we won’t be inflicting great, great harm on the residents in the area.  Not to say that there won’t be any inconvenience that’s just not realistic but we really do try to examine as many aspects as thoroughly as we can so that we can make a fairly good decision.
Ms. Michelle McGovern asked in the scope, will it also be or perhaps this is outside – how will we know that the field will be maintained in the sense that I do know that there is a need for recreational fields in our side of the Town however, I also know what the state of the existing fields are and we have a big concern that given the state of the economy that maintaining the fields will be difficult and then will detract from what should be something nice.  I don’t know whether that’s part of the scope but I’d like that somehow to be examined as well.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I can answer both questions: first Ms. McGovern, the alternatives, they’re alternatives in the conventional and cluster layout with and without the sports field.  In response to your first question there are alternatives there with both scenarios.  In response to your very last question, there is an item in the scope to discuss the ownership and maintenance responsibilities of the multi-purpose sports field, that’s on page 3.  

Mr. Robert Foley stated in reference to what the resident said, on page 9 of the scope, when you read it, there’s also item ‘j’.  There’ll be a comparison of the results of the traffic study that was completed for (Emery Ridge), Cortlandt Ridge where you live, back on July 11th of 2001-- 10 years ago.  They do a comparison with the results of the new traffic counts that will be done to measure it correctly.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anyone else?  Please come to the microphone.  Identify yourself.

Mr. Dan Bezzoco stated I live in the Apple Hill subdivision at 5 Rome Court.  I also have a concern about traffic and the ball field.  I’m in commercial real estate.  I understand the development process.  I understand what’s going on.  My concern is with the traffic flow and the ball field’s there’s about another 89, 90 cars or so that would probably be placed on Croton Avenue and I’m concerned about the traffic study also when and the timing that it would be done.  If you look around Cortlandt Manor and the issues on Route 6 and not only on 6 but also on Lexington Avenue, traffic coming into 6.  Also on Croton Avenue, as it is, when Panas has parents’ night or there’s a sporting event, the traffic backs way up onto Croton Avenue all the way back to Peach Wood and further at some times.  So, my concern is the traffic on weekends most likely if there’s soccer games they will probably continue on the entire day.  That’s a grave concern of mine.  Safety, there’s another field or basketball courts that are across the street.  You’ll probably have cross pedestrian traffic which is a concern.  There is, I know it says 30 mph speed limit.  I think there is a lot of people coming through the area do not maintain that so that also is an issue.  It’s a grave concern to me and to me, if you’re allowing them to build it as of right, whether it’s cluster or single-family I still believe you don’t need the ball field there.  Also, another ball field is great for the community but I also know as a manager of C.A.L.L. and some Little League games, I’ve been there for a number of years now, I know there’s also fields that are being underutilized.  For example: Sprout and the maintenance of Sprout.  So, my concern is that we add another ball field, soccer field or whatever you’d like to call it and either the maintenance is going to suffer or it’s going to be underutilized.  I’d rather see the development, if it’s going to occur without the ball field.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated just stay there for a second.  Just for the record, just so we’re clear on the traffic studies.  What we’re specifying in the document, in the scope is that we’re going to look at the weekday a.m.s from 7:00 to 9:30 and the weekday p.m. period from 2:00 to 6:00 p.m. and Saturday from 11:00 to 3:00.  If people think that is inadequate, now’s the time to specify that but based upon all our years of experience here and the staff, we feel that that captures the peak periods when most of the traffic will be travelling on – and also obviously we want to do it when school’s in session as well.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t know if or when you want to use him, but Anthony Russo, our traffic consultant is here, he could answer some questions if you want him to as the meeting goes on.

Ms. Michelle McGovern stated the times, I have to think more on that but I would say if the sports field were to have lights, which I would be strongly opposed to as I think most in the community would be, if it were to have lights and therefore there would be evening games, then I think the hours need to be expanded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t think at the moment that we’re considering lights and evening games.

Mr. Ed Cocozza stated I am from the Traffic Committee.  We did not receive a copy of the scope as yet but we did receive a copy of a letter that was sent by Mr. Creighton that’s dated June 4th and basically it says in there that there was general consensus at the Charette that the soccer field was basically going to be included – that it should be included -  and honestly I don’t recall that that was a conclusion with the people that were attending the previous meetings on this committee.  We hope – Mr. Kessler you had said that the consultant should do it during the school year -  that’s the key ingredient there because there’s so much traffic that’s coming out of that school.  In addition, we’ve asked the DOT to try to retime the light out at 202 and Croton Avenue to what it was like 7 years ago so the backup it doesn’t continue the way it is right now.  The soccer field will add tremendous amount of traffic, we feel, in that area and a parking facility for 90 cars is not going to help it.  In addition to that and finally, I would like to say that Mohegan Fire Department, and I think I gave you a copy of their report, has voiced comments about Croton Avenue and the traffic that’s on that road and they’re in ability to answer for conditions that are happening in the Town of Cortlandt using that road.  They have to go other ways because the timing is so bad on that road.  I would appreciate if you, in your discussions, you include the Mohegan Fire Department to see what their comments are, or at least the consultants should do that.  Thank you.
Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman, if we would be entering into the record Mr. Cocozza’s memo, which we just received tonight, from the Traffic Safety Advisory Committee.

Ms. Margaret Parsons stated I apologize in advance but I have to use the script I just can’t speak.  Madame Chair, members of the Planning Board I’m Margaret Parsons, an Apple Hill homeowner, an adjacent property owner to the Hanover property.  I served on the Hanover charrette so I’m familiar with the details of the proposed alternatives for the property.  I find the draft scope questions to be comprehensive but I offer the following comments in the hope that you’ll edit the proposed scope to better address the following issues.  I have copies for everyone what I’m pointing out and I’m pretty specific in the draft scope with pages and numbers and letters but I think it would be easier for everybody else if I don’t list all of those right now.  The first one is referring to ‘alternatives to proposed action’ on page 13.  Could the Planning Board direct the applicant to submit an additional alternative to the conventional layout, alternative 1, which is not that one, in the draft scope which does not have access through Apple Hill?  I remind the Board of the petition received by the Town in August signed by Apple Hill homeowners who are firmly opposed to any proposed road connection to our neighborhood.  We consider a one-access neighborhood a significant esthetic and security feature.  In addition, the Bartlett tree studies dates any roadway put through the easement would require removal of all trees or most of the trees.  Bartlett states at present there are not a great number of trees in this area but they do provide a buffer between the two houses.  Again, I wrote this before Tim had addressed that he wasn’t sure if the access road was still in there or wasn’t in there.  I’d like to make sure that that might be addressed in the scope.  Next, referring to ‘impact on pedestrians, joggers and bicyclists’ on page 10 and ‘impacts of traffic to proposed road connection.’  How will the draft scope measure traffic for the proposed access road through Apple Hill?  How can the adverse impacts of a new access to Apple Hill be measured?  If an access road were to be developed through Apple Hill it would create an increase in the volume of traffic from Hanover homeowners, service vehicles and soccer traffic which would definitely have an impact on the large numbers of joggers, walkers, dog walkers, bicyclers and parents pushing strollers around the Apple Hill neighborhood.  These recreational activities occur at all hours of the day starting at 5:00 and 6:00 a.m. sometimes even in the dark in the morning and would be difficult to measure.  The next one is referring to draft scope ‘prepare a tree survey.’  Could the Planning Board request the applicant to prepare an additional alternative plan in the scoping document that protects the trees in the northeast corner of the property?  The Bartlett study states the trees behind lots 1 through 4 in alternative 1 are large and in good health and if possible, this would be a group of trees to preserve.  Bartlett states these trees are large and would not be able to remain along with the home construction as too many roots will be damaged and decline in subsequent years.  Should I continue?  

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes please.  
Mr. Margaret Parsons continued next referring to ‘proposed recreation areas and describe the multi-purpose field and noise to Apple Hill.’  Everyone who lives in our Apple Hill Round Court neighborhood and in proximity to Walter Panas High School are quite familiar with the noise and distractions from the games, practices, lights, music, horns, and PA systems.  What criteria will be used by the Planning Board in deciding how much additional disturbance is acceptable?  Could the scope include a study of how the Town of Cortlandt and other towns cooperate with the local school districts so there’s a better sharing of already existing fields?  It seems like a terrible waste of land and money to build a Town field so close to those at Walter Panas, Lincoln Titus Elementary School and the Town field on Oriole.  If this multi-purpose sports field is developed, this property is no longer on the tax roll.  It’ll additionally require tax payers to maintain it. The Town recently spent $500,000 on the new Sprout Brook soccer field.  Next, referring to draft scope ‘alternatives to proposed action appropriate buffers to Apple Hill subdivision, distance to nearby residences, buffer areas biodiversity study.’  What measures will be used to determine the distance of conservation and visual buffers that are appropriate for Croton Avenue and Apple Hill?  The Coleman biodiversity study suggests establishing a permanent linear corridor for wildlife behind lots 1 through 6, alternative 1, behind Apple Hill which would maintain a forested buffer between the residences and the wetland.  Presently, in alternative 1 there is no buffer at all and in alternative 9, which I think is this one right here there’s presently a 25 foot buffer which is really a non-existent buffer.  As you probably observed on your walkthrough, the area behind Apple Hill will necessitate a larger buffer for visual wildlife purposes.  Even the 75 foot buffer previously discussed, as in the Coleman study, barely reaches that area of large trees in the northeast corner discussed by Bartlett as worth preserving.  And last, I’m referring to ‘existing zoning of site and surrounding area.’  What determination is used for changing the zoning status on a property?  Is there any means in the scope to measure the visual impact that clustering would have on the adjacent Apple Hill neighbors for those passing by on historic Croton Avenue?  Presently, Apple Hill is zoned R-40 which is 1 acre and the Hanover property is zoned presently R-40, 1 acre.  Please take all these matters into careful consideration before you approve the scoping document.   Questions?
Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I think it’s fairly clear quite frankly and I think there are a number of your concerns that you mentioned that have been addressed by specific aspects in the scope.  I don’t know whether Brad wants to comment on anything that you might have said.  Do you have any comments at all?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded [35:55 inaudible] 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think maybe you some more public comment but I think some of those comments I can find places where we could improve the scope and add a couple of her comments in certain areas. 

Mr. Steven Kessler responded I agree with that.  For example, just to go with the first issue, we didn’t specify as we should have that there should be no connection to Apple Hill in all of the alternatives. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and I think another good one would be to make the applicant actually talk to the school district and get some more information about this sort of apocryphal notion that we can’t use any of Lakeland’s fields that we don’t have a good relationship with using their fields.  Maybe some direct correspondence to the school system would be good. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it seems to have been mentioned a couple of different times.  I’m not certain where it comes from.  My daughter graduated so long ago it’s not an issue but it seems that people have mentioned that there is a problem.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but it might be good to have the school system agree or disagree with that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I talked to the Lakeland school superintendent this afternoon.  He called me back.  I actually called the athletic and grounds department late this afternoon when I got in, they weren’t there and then I did talk to the secretary in the administrative office.  I didn’t request the superintendent but he called me and I asked him a few questions; one was the submission of the letter that there be no impact to the schools with the proposal even though we haven’t done a fiscal analysis but more importantly and to the point, he said “yes, they cooperate with the Town.  They also have a need for fields.”  And, maybe the big problem is, and maybe it’s already been alluded to, is the scheduling and the number of teams and the number of games both in the Town with PRC and within the Lakeland schools.  But, he made it very clear to me that the citizens have access to the – and he was specifically talking about Panas-the tennis courts, the track when there’s no games they walk around, and he’s looking for cooperation.  I only called because I was curious after reading the PRC memo.  I just wanted to interject that.

Ms. Margaret Parsons stated I appreciate that.  Perhaps I’ve mentioned to you in previous correspondence, I worked in a school district and I was a coach for 35 years and we fully cooperated back and forth with the village Recreation Department, Town Recreation Department.  We all shared one another’s fields.  As I said, for example; Lincoln Titus field is not used at all and in our district when recreation used something that we weren’t using, they lined it, they took care of that so the Town Rec. may have to do that for the school district but that field is sitting there not being used at all. 
Mr. Robert Foley stated the main concern the superintendent had, and we’ve already alluded to in the past, is the security and the integrity of their fields but if PRC will have control, in governing any games when they occur there, if they can, that would solve that problem.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked and Chris the buffer distance, what was the language?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I haven’t added it yet.  I figured we’d have Steve maybe further explain what is in the e-mail with some of your concerns and we discussed it briefly at the work session and figure out what the number is going to be but we still have to add that to the scope.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I specifically note the Coleman report that in considering the buffers great heed should be paid to the Coleman report and what he recommended.

Ms. Margaret Parsons stated but I understand that your last meeting also you were discussing possible various for different areas.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the idea that the buffer – there was one drawing that we have that has a 100 foot buffer all around the whole site.  That probably is impractical to some extent.  It needs to vary.  It could be 75 at some point where there are more trees, less need for of the buffer, and maybe 100 feet in other areas so that we can kind of understand that the buffer won’t be a single number all around the whole site but it would vary depending, 50 here, 75 there, 100 there.  We all pretty much agree that the 25 foot is not enough of a buffer.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated we shouldn’t really get too hung up on the term buffer.  What we’re really talking about is the conservation area which can pose an addition to the buffer.

Ms. Margaret Parsons stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re welcome. 

Mr. Peter Kalangis stated I reside at 18 Apple Hill Drive.  I am the adjacent homeowner, one of the two adjacent homeowners to the easement, that’s my circular driveway there on the layout.  I was also a charrette member.  In continuing the line of thinking as far as the buffer is concerned or the conservation area, there was one alternative that arose in the charrette process that had a sizable conservation area between the Apple Hill section and the proposed cluster.  Off the top of my head, that was about a 300 foot conservation area, that may very well, or a derivative thereof may very well serve as a starting point for the cluster alternatives.  Another issue that caught my eye within the scope of the document was the reference to the Lindsay Elementary School sports field.  I’m not familiar where that is located.  I’m curious, is that area impacted by the same amount of traffic the way Croton is with 202, Furnace Dock?  Is the volume there to substantiate exactly what the impact could very well be to our area in the event the sports field received approval?  I hope you can incorporate that within the scoping document as well.  I’m hoping that we’re comparing apples to apples as opposed to apples to oranges as it relates to the surrounding infrastructure as well as the traffic that presently exists near the elementary school versus the traffic that we know exists in our area.  Thank you.
Mr. Robert Foley asked is the Lindsay Elementary where Anthony was doing the sound test?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded and he was counting traffic going specifically to and from a soccer game.  If you want him to, later he can further explain this.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I just wanted Anthony, correct me if I’m wrong, the purpose of the counts at that elementary field was to get counts at are comparable sporting uses.  It’s not going to be applied to the existing counts that AKRF is taking at our critical intersections that your Board had identified?  It will be an apples to apples comparison.  We’re just taking the numbers from that sports field and applying it to this site and Anthony can certainly correct me if that’s incorrect.

Mr. Anthony Russo stated I’m with AKRF.  We’re performing the traffic study and the noise study for the Hanover Estates DEIS.  This past Sunday, we went to the soccer games and did traffic counts, made observations in the parking lots to determine this type of event how much traffic does it generate so we could apply it to this project.  We also did noise monitoring on the fields.  We got ambient levels before the game started and then we monitored with the noise monitor how much noise the soccer games generate and we plan on using this in the study.
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked could you expound upon what Brad said is that you get raw data from the number of cars coming and going and I think there were two soccer games going on at that time?

Mr. Anthony Russo responded there were two soccer games going on; there was a girls’ game and a boys’ game and I think they were elementary school aged and both games going on at the same time.  I think that’s comparable to what’s proposed here when we look at this project, with the sports field, thinking there’ll be two games will be going on and we’ve got the track that generated from the two games.  It was approximately 80 or 90 cars that came in during this time period.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked for both games or just the one?

Mr. Anthony Russo responded both games.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated both games.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated you mentioned ambient background noise studies, just so the public understands, that’s existing noise conditions which is pass-by traffic and it’s data that’ll be compared to the anticipated future noise producing facilities at the site.

Mr. Anthony Russo responded correct, but there was no game going on during that measurement, just what’s existing in the community.

Mr. Robert Foley asked Lindsay Elementary’s in Montrose behind Hen Hud High, is that correct?

Mr. Anthony Russo responded right off 9A, that’s correct.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Peter Kalangis stated my follow up to that is, is the existing traffic in that location comparable to the existing traffic on Croton, Furnace Dock, 202?  That’s where I think we may not have an apples to apples comparison.

Mr. Anthony Russo responded from a traffic standpoint we’re just getting the traffic that the event generated.  It doesn’t have anything to do with the existing traffic on 9A or the streets that border that particular field when we did our survey.  In terms of the noise monitoring when we did the ambient measurement and when we did it with the game, we feel it’s comparable.  It’s a residential area, the kind of insulated with some trees but there are homes close by so we feel that it is comparable for both the traffic standpoint and the noise standpoint.  And, we’re going to take that and now apply it specifically to the area on Croton Avenue that we’re studying.
Ms. Margaret Parsons asked is that the field that’s behind Hen Hud High School.  I’m familiar with that field area but I don’t think that you can compare that to, if you call geography of this location.  Same thing happens with Apple Hill from the Panas field.   The sound just travels straight up the hill and this field, I think, is going to be lower than the houses in the development so I don’t know if you can compare that sound to what’s going to occur here.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated for the record, Ms. Parsons was just speaking because whoever’s recording has to identify…

Mr. Anthony Russo stated I’m going to have Dan Abatemarco from our office, who’s a noise expert, discuss how he’s going to model this.

Mr. Dan Abatemarco stated the measurements that were done at the Lindsay Elementary School game were just to get source levels from a sports field, and it’s actually isolated from the non-sports noise levels that are there.  That’s why we measure everything but the sports and then we measure noise with the sports going on and subtract out all the non-sports noise and we’re left with just a sports level.  Then, we do another measurement around here to get the baseline and we add the sports on top of that to get the total with the sports field here and do that comparison.  So, any differences between non-sports noise in this area versus that area are subtracted out.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so in other words then with the topo of the site in question and the Lindsay school in the hamlet of Montrose, which has higher density and more buildings, some masonry structures with Hen Hud High, different elevations, that would be a fair comparison compared to up here?

Mr. Dan Abatemarco responded yes, because again the only thing that we’re taking from the Lindsay sports field is the noise generated specifically by the sports.

Mr. Anthony Russo stated we’re carrying it specifically down to this site.

Mr. Dan Abatemarco stated and what we do is we have specific calculations that we can do to account for the distance that it travels from where the sports field to the nearby residences.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so there’s one way of saying it though, I’ll just make up a number.  If you get a number of 50 at that sports field, you’ll be able to say what that sounds like at the property line of the closest Apple Hill resident?  Regardless of differences and topography from where you studied it at Lindsay?

Mr. Dan Abatemarco responded yes, that’s correct.  The measurements that were done at Lindsay were done right up at a couple of very short distances from the fields there so that we have the sports levels right from the source and we can propagate it, sort of imagine that level is coming from right there and propagate it to the locations where we want to know what the noise levels are going to be which is specifically the residences nearby.

Inaudible 51:28
Mr. asked even though that’s a more open field?  There’s no trees in the area.

Mr. Dan Abatemarco responded it’s, again, we’re just concerned with – we get up right onto the field to measure all the sports noise and there’s no influence from the surrounding trees or any of the other surrounding features of that field. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think a bridge confused and maybe I am also, once you have this noise level for the sports field you have algorithms that will take it up to Apple Hill that will take into account the trees, the topography and the distance of the houses?

Mr. Dan Abatemarco responded yes.
Mr. Anthony Russo stated it’s just capturing the event, isolating it…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think people are confused; how do you translate that to 200, 500 yards away to an Apple Hill residence.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so then the surroundings around Lindsay school, which I described a minute ago, that doesn’t matter?  You were close in and recording just the activity at the field and…

Mr. Dan Abatemarco responded yes, that’s correct.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated again, these issues will be distilled and noted in the scoping document.  Some of the exchange that we’re listening to typically occurs during the draft environmental – during later public hearings for the draft environmental impact statement where the results of these studies are reported.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Ms. Barbara Pelesky stated I’m a resident at 37 Apple Hill Drive and I wanted to pick up on a point I believe Marge Parsons made about sharing fields with the local school district.  It just occurred to me while I was listening to her that my husband is a coach on the Shrub Oak Soccer League and they use Thomas Jefferson School which is in the Lakeland School district, similar to Panas and Lincoln Titus and Shrub Oak uses the Thomas Jefferson school basically all day on Saturday; they have games from starting at 8 in the morning until, they end 4:30 in the afternoon and I think there’s been good cooperation between the people that are organizing that field and the school district.  I think the biggest concern of the school district was the integrity of the fields and I can tell you that there are people that are in charge of going out and checking the field and the soil and making sure it’s not too wet and if it’s too wet and they feel that the field will be damaged by people playing on it, for example if it rains a lot on Thursday and Friday, even if it’s a gorgeous day on Saturday if the field is too wet they will cancel the games.  There’s been, I just want to say, good cooperation with our local school district in that field and if the Lincoln Titus fields and the Walter Panas fields are under-utilized perhaps we can do better in working with the school district to try to use these fields in such a manner.  That’s all I wanted to say, thank you.

Ms. Michelle McGovern stated just to go back to the noise aspect.  If I understand this correctly we’re importing, if you will, the noise level from an actual sporting event and we’re going to place that in the actual ambient noise of the property.  I want to make sure that the ambient noise is taken both during normal sort of life and during sporting events that are happening at Walter Panas so that we have a real idea of what the noise level is in both situations.  In terms of the sports fields, and a lot of this or most of it is hearsay in that I also heard during the charrette meeting that the Lakeland School District isn’t exactly amenable to the Town using the fields.  If that’s different that would be wonderful.  I do believe Lincoln Titus field is used although probably underutilized.  Rumor has it that there is an additional sports field just beyond the firehouse that is not used at all at Walter Panas so that might be something to explore. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. James Creighton stated good evening, I’m the Chairperson of the Town of Cortlandt’s Parks Recreation and Conservation Advisory Board.  I was member of the charrette.  I felt like somebody was really doing something great for the Town when Mr. Jacobson suggested that he was interested in helping the Town fulfill its recreation needs that were set forth in the Town’s master plan and ad nauseum talked about over and over again that we need more sports fields.  There’s been a lot of talk about the Lakeland School District and they’re willingness perhaps to allow us to use fields.  They do allow us to use their facilities occasionally.  It’s on a consistent basis but we do not control that use.  Both the Town fields and the school fields are over utilized.  There are a few fields that are not used often for various reasons, the one that was just mentioned that’s near the firehouse has no parking and is considered, in general, by the Lakeland School District to be an unsafe area for a field and that’s why they don’t transport the students over there but we have explored getting access to that field or allowing some of the sports teams at Panas who don’t have access to their own sports fields so that they could use that field.  Panas controls its fields and even the Panas teams don’t get all the use that they want out of their own sports fields.  However, the Town of Cortlandt needs and has to have its own fields to run its own programs.  We can rely on the school districts.  We partner with the school districts as much as we can but it doesn’t take much to lose that access.  You look at the Hen Hud district and the Hen Hud district had its bond fail and they’re going to have – they’re very likely may have to take fields off line.  Once they take fields off line, the Town will use some of their fields, will have to find other fields and we’ll end up in Lakeland.  All we need is the perfect storm of both sets of school districts not being amenable to allowing the Town of Cortlandt to use its fields and we’re stuck.  You heard discussion of Shrub Oak Athletic League.  They have a great relationship with the Lakeland School District.  They’re a non-profit, non-governmental entity.  We have no control over that entity.  They’re a Yorktown-based group that has a very good relationship with the Lakeland School District.  That’s great.  We support that.  That’s wonderful but we’re competing with the Shrub Oak Athletic League for fields.  It demonstrates the point that the fields are not available to the Town of Cortlandt while Shrub Oak has such a large presence on those fields.  The Lakeland School District is a unique district in that it has a number of Town municipalities that all look to the district and look to use their fields.  We’re all tax-payers.  We have a right.  We should have a right to use those fields in our own school district.  That doesn’t mean the Town of Cortlandt can do whatever it wants.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated with respect to that, it might have been before you walked in but we are thinking of adding some language to the scope to actually talk directly with the Lakeland School system rather than all the rumor and you’re more than rumor because you’re involved but to actually add some language to the scope to have them respond in writing to some of these issues.

Mr. James Creighton stated absolutely, no question and that was – I had a hand in writing the policy in the master plan committee that talked about partnering with the school districts on a more definitive basis to allow for field usage but the bottom line is they only have so many fields and they spend their money preparing and keeping and maintaining those fields and they don’t want to overuse those fields and nobody has taken fields off line the way that you should when you have good field turf maintenance, you really shouldn’t use it every season, every year, you really should remove fields so that they can basically grow and build the turf.  That’s best practices.  None of the school districts are able to do that because everybody is overusing the fields.  At some point, somebody’s going to say “time out!  We need to make sure our fields last.”  And, they’re going to tell us we can’t use the fields and that would be awful because then we’re stuck, we have nowhere to put our sports league.  So, there’s a demonstrated need.  There’s no question we need the fields and this field in of itself won’t resolve all of the Town’s needs but it’ll certainly go a long way especially toward resolving the concerns we hear from this particular community pretty often.  There’s nothing around the Croton Avenue area and that’s why there was a playground built just across the street.  It was really a hard site to engineer but it turned out to be a really great park and a really well done park.  We’re proud of that but it took a lot to do it and the opportunities to do something like this are disappearing.  This is one of our last great areas where we could do it.  

Mr. Robert Foley asked who has PRC talked to in the Lakeland Schools in reference to lack of cooperation or field needs and usage?  

Mr. James Creighton responded we’re only empowered to speak informally with people. The Town Supervisor is the person who would interface directly with the Lakeland School Districts, their superintendent and the others.  I can tell you that the Supervisor of the Recreation Department had discussions with both school board, both school districts, especially their athletic people and their field use areas.  There’s no question we have a very good relationship with both schools.  It’s not that we’re butting heads and they don’t want us on the fields.  They allow us field use, it’s just the amount of field use we have is not adequate for our needs and it can only get worse.  It could get better but it can also get worse.  The way the Shrub Oak Athletic League is growing, the way that other areas around are growing, there’s no room for growth and we really do need that field.
Mr. Robert Foley stated in reference to the SOAC, it does serve Cortlandt kids also.  My kids participated on SOAC teams there.  Yours probably did or were members of teams, so it’s not just Yorktown.

Mr. James Creighton responded absolutely, that’s right and people pay for that.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so Mr. Palmietto then or whoever, has dealt with Rosemary Iaboni in the Lakeland Athletic and…

Mr. James Creighton responded John Palmietto I’m sure has spoken – I don’t know which individuals he’s spoken to but he does report back to us at each of our meetings when he has discussions and they’re ongoing discussions, they’re important.  We’re always thrown for a loop around camp time because each summer the schools want to take facilities off line so that they can do some renovations or whatever so you’ll see the camps switch every year and that’s not ideal for us but we have to do what we have to do.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but with respect to the scope what you’re saying is who speaks to who we’ll get that into the scope where there’ll actually be correspondence that so-and-so talked to so-and-so.  There’s going to be language reports put into the scope.

Mr. Robert Foley stated because it’s been brought up before Jim, you know from past meetings and I kept asking who was talking to who and what system.  Today, the superintendent talked to me and he wants cooperation.  Yes, there are needs at both ends but they want to cooperate and they say there is usage.  The problem is, as you know, scheduling and the number of games.

Mr. James Creighton responded I hear the same thing.  Everybody speaks very well of each other. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I got the impression there was no cooperation.

Mr. James Creighton responded no, no, it’s not that there’s no cooperation.  We clearly have field use and we’re using it and its intense use.  That’s exactly the point.  If at some point the Lakeland School District or the Hen Hud School District decides “we need to scale back a little bit.”  The little bit’s going to dramatically affect our programs.  At this point we already can’t field the number of teams that we have people out there that want to join our teams.  We had to cancer out I think a soccer group.  We’re at capacity.  We have room for more and we just don’t have the fields for it.  So, as far as the scope is concerned, we absolutely support the inclusion of the fields in the scope.  We fully support the full size field.  Again, as far as the charrette is concerned, it was just an open dialogue.  Regardless of whether people want to suggest that there wasn’t a consensus, it really doesn’t matter.  The developer could have come forth before you in the first instance and presented the same plan and you would have developed the same scope.  The developer just has a greater sense of what the concerns of the community were.  I can tell you, bent over backwards and tried his best to address each of those concerns to the point where he got through I think it was 12 iterations of the plans.  I think it’s disingenuous to suggest that the developer wasn’t working with us or that somehow there was not a consensus reached.  There was.  People can have buyers’ remorse and suggestions after the fact but nothing can change the fact that people voted at the end of that and at the charrette there was a consensus.  I was surprised.  When I walked into the charrette I thought there was no chance because the charrette was basically populated with people who walked in against the project.  That’s fine.  That helps for the dialogue and lets the developer know what they’re concerned about and how to mitigate that but that’s what this process is for so we fully support the scope.  Anything that you all can do to tweak the scope is great but again, the inclusion of the fields came out of a legal request from the Town’s PRC Advisory Board.  We’re required to opine on property that we feel is appropriate for recreation use in the same way that the CAC can make the same requests and raise concerns about open space.  We’ve made that request and we’ve presented the Board with our recommendations and we hope those recommendations will be respected.  Thank you so much.

Mr. Bill Parsons stated I have not been part of the charrette.  I have attended some of the meetings.  My wife has kept me pretty well informed.  I’m not going to rehash a lot of the points that have already been made.  I’d just like to make a few more.  Someone brought up a little earlier about the proposed sports field.  Presently it’s not going to have any lighting or audio.  Once the sports field is there what’s to say down the road they decide that they’re going to put lighting in?  We’ve got lighting right now from Walter Panas and it’s fairly severe.  I have to say this but this seems to be a little bit skewed.  Instead of looking at that property and developing a nice property esthetically and the quality of life for the individuals in that vicinity and the surrounding vicinity, this whole process seems to be trying to fit the houses, whether it’s going to be within the zoning requirements or they’re going to be bundled together, it all seems to be fit around the sports field.  The focus seems to be all on the sports field when that seems to be the major objection to everyone in the community.  Again, rather than looking at the quality of life for that particular location and the other people in the community.  The idea isn’t necessary.  Do we have to, as a community, have to have that sports field?  I would encourage the Board to go through with what you’ve discussed you were going to do.  See if there can be other arrangements to use other properties.  Is it necessary to have a sports field there?  We also have copies of this letter and some of us will have to – I don’t think this is the place to rebut Mr. Creighton’s letter but the community, the Apple Hill community and the charrette people that worked from Apple Hill will submit comments to his statement to the Board.  Thank you.
Mr. Dan Becozzo stated I was here before.  Looking at the comments that were just made, I was part of the charrette also and talking to my neighbors and the attendees, I don’t believe at any time did we ever think that the sports field was a good idea.  In light of that, I’ve been affiliated with C.A.L.L. for the last 12 years and all I know is that when I try to get a practice field and somebody says you can go to Walter Panas or you’re not allowed on the fields, well why not?  You just can’t go on the fields.  Okay.  Well, I show up at practice and here I am at the front apron of the school on the little grassy knoll area trying to hold practice and meanwhile I drive down to the other fields and I see that none of the fields are in use, none.  That’s not to say there might be an activity that night or there was an activity prior in the daytime.  I don’t know that, but I do know at Walter Panas the fields are underutilized, certain points of the day.  Also, I’ve got to believe, again my kids have attended Lincoln Titus, knowing those fields I think they’re also underutilized.  Between the Lincoln Titus, Walter Panas and I’m not sure why the field behind the firehouse is unsafe.  I don’t know about that but there is a field right next door to this, I’ll call again is underutilized.  Also, the Town has been terrific, I know they built Sprout Brook at an extreme cost and, again, being affiliated with C.A.L.L. can we use that field at a certain point in time?  No we can’t, not yet.  Well, why can’t we?  We can’t.  Okay, that’s the answers I get.  If you look around at the Town, yes there could be some shortage of fields in certain areas but I also believe that we’re not fully utilizing the fields at the same time the way they should be for the local residents.
Mr. Jeffrey Bischoff stated I live at 113 Croton Park Road.  I also belong to the Traffic Safety Committee, Town of Cortlandt.  I did not receive the scope letter myself.  I’ve got some issues with the traffic impact that’s going to put on to Croton Avenue/202 especially.  There’s times when the school has a function and it gets out – I’m literally waiting, sometimes 3, 4, light changes to go onto 202 and I live literally 200 yards from 202, that could take 10 to 15 minutes the way that light’s timed.  I know you said the fields won’t affect the ball with the school and the soccer games and everything but there is going to be times where it does affect.  It’s going to happen.  Nobody’s perfect.  It’s not a perfect world and, the emergency service, that is a definite clue.  We’ve had issues with them already about the traffic on Croton Avenue and 202.  This is going to cause, definitely delays for emergency response and it’s not only for the residents of Croton Avenue and the neighborhoods, it’s all of us in the Town of Cortlandt.  If somebody has an issue on Bear Mountain Parkway we need an emergency response team to go there, the 2 or 3 minutes could mean a lot, 4 minutes – I mean, I hear screaming sirens and they’re trying to get on that intersection all the time.  Just by putting this traffic just from the ball field, especially 90 parking spots, if that gets out with something going on with the school, what’s that going to do with the delay of emergency response?  Where I get onto Croton Avenue at Croton Park Road, we’ve got limited sight distance there, it’s terrible and the traffic does move right along Croton Avenue, as you know.  That’s my main concern and I think the ball field is really not needed at this site, personally.  I feel sorry for the people on Apple Hill.  Thank you.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anyone else who would like to comment?

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I certainly want to thank Mr. Creighton for his comments about Mr. Jacobson’s efforts during the charrette process.  Obviously the charrette report speaks for itself.  There’s no need to go back and revisit that.  Again, the pro and cons of the ball field will play itself out during the process.  To turn back the purposes of tonight’s meeting and the scoping and edits might be made to the scope going forward, certainly I have no objections to adding something about the communication with the school, no connection to Apple Hill in the alternatives, that’s acceptable and that’s fine as well.  There’s one issue that was discussed about the amount to the buffer that I felt was left open before.  I just want to make sure that we leave here tonight on the same page as to exactly what the requirement is in the alternatives.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if you look at the language of the alternatives on page 13, they all say whether conventional or cluster, “appropriate buffers.”  It started out at 100 and then based on previous discussions that went to “appropriate” and I believe the Planning Board wants to assign some sort of number rather than just “appropriate.”

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think there should be a minimum at least.  I mean some areas may require more but I think we need to set a minimum number and we certainly need to be respective of the Coleman report in identifying the required buffers.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Coleman, at least on the back, his number was 75. 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated and there’s a separate line item in the scope now to respond specifically to the Coleman report.  Mr. Kessler, I guess my – the scope, the appropriate buffers was to avoid setting a minimum now to allow us to go back and propose what we think would be appropriate.  

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that’s my concern what you think is appropriate.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated what I would propose is if there’s a certain number that your Board has in mind or a variation of some we’re happy to show that and how that would affect the project but I would also request that we do retain some flexibility to show an alternative buffer that we might want to propose that in the DEIS you have 2 maybe 3 different buffers.  We’ll compare and contrast during process and in the FEIS your Board ultimately will determine the extent of the buffer.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t see any problem with that.  I don’t think the Board has a problem with that.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I think we talked about at the work session as a minimum of 50 seemed to be sort of a consensus anyway.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated certainly, because 25 was not – I think everybody agreed that 25 certainly was not enough.

Mr. John Klarl asked you want to get a minimum of 50 buffer?

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated and other buffers as appropriate – whatever the language but that’s the concept.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay.

Mr. Robert Foley stated in other words, minimum 50 would cover…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated minimum 50 and other buffers as appropriate, meaning there’s leeway so you don’t get down the road and someone would say “well you told me 50, here’s 50.”  You can…

Mr. John Klarl stated at some point it could be 75.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated minimum of 50 or if the Coleman, in certain areas, has a higher minimum then that should take precedence.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded okay.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so the minimum 50 would suffice – Steve had alluded to a not-less than figure.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you were supposed to be guided by the Coleman report.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated there’s specific line item to take into the Coleman – so we could say a minimum of 50 taking into account the Coleman report and any of the appropriate buffers the applicant wants to study.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated okay, now “taking into account the Coleman report and any other appropriate…”  Any other appropriate?

Mr. Brad Schwarz responded and other proposed appropriate buffers.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the other thing with respect to the alternatives, even though the other alternative which was determined by the Board was the one that needed to be studied which showed the direct connections.  So, you’ve got the preferred alternative for lack of a better term, which shows the connection.  Are you therefore saying all 4 alternatives should all say without a connection to Apple Hill?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded yes, that’s what I’m saying.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the only one that’s going to show a connection is the preferred alternative.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded the original proposal.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t know that everybody’s in agreement with that so we need to make sure everybody on the Board’s in agreement that this should – I just want to be sure about it.  Is everybody in agreement that we show all of the other alternatives, except for the preferred one, all the others without a connection to Apple Hill?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded I think it was pretty clear when we did the site visit that that connection seemed to be fairly unworkable, I don’t know if that’s the right word, but inappropriate.

Mr. Brad Schwartz asked and just to be clear is that prohibition on the access, is that for a full connection as well as emergency or do you want us to analyze it for emergency purposes?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded one thing you have to be concerned with is the scope was referred to the fire department but I got no comments back from them on the scope but they are also going to get the drawings and all the information at a later date so they may want it.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but that access right now is wooded.  On the Apple Hill side, to make an emergency then you’d have to take down everything that’s between those two homes.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I just wanted to clarify that – I didn’t know if there was a distinction between a full connection or open for instance purposes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated no connection.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that’s how I feel, yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and there’s no other location at the other end with the wet lands for an emergency onto the other part of Croton Avenue?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded one thing with respect to the emergency though, I thought the boulevard entrance was supposed to somehow address that.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated it would be a loop road.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and plus you have, in essence, two ways because you have the boulevard so if a tree falls or there’s an accident, there’s another way in and out.
Mr. Robert Foley asked what happens if the fire department does respond and still wants the emergency access?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded that will be a comment and we’ll have to respond in the FEIS.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one other thing that I was wondering about is Mrs. Parsons had a comment about if this indeed this is clustered, in theory it would be clustered and the buffer along Croton Avenue would be preserved but I don’t think it’s a bad idea to get some idea of visual impacts of what a cluster would look like compared to what a conventional would look like.  It can be just verbiage but some discussion of – because across the street in Cortlandt Ridge there are clustered units in the middle so maybe some discussion of the visual impact of a cluster if the Board wants it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t see how it could hurt.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because I believe that, as of now, the clustered units are all single-family units just on slightly smaller lots so they’re not going to be clustered together in duplexes or quadruplexes…

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded nothing attached but we certainly could show the visual impacts…
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because I think the theory would be there wouldn’t be much of a visual impact.  You really wouldn’t be able to have too much of a difference but that should be shown.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded but we’ll show that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ve arrived at a point where we’ll either make a decision to close this public hearing or…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we close the public hearing…

Mr. John Klarl asked do you want to have a comment period in case someone comes up with any thoughts so they don’t think the curtain comes down completely…

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded there’s always a comment period so you can add that.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated once again, just for the record, the scoping document is, as the applicant mentioned, essentially a table of contents for a very large report that’ll follow in the coming months.  There will be a public hearing on that very large report any comments on that large report will be answered in another large report to follow.  This is really the beginning of a very lengthy process.  There will plenty of public hearings.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the motion hasn’t been made.  Did you make it?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded I did.  Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated there was a document from the CAC.  It will be in the record.  You mentioned Mr. Creighton’s letter from PRC and the Traffic Safety Advisory Committee.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if you want to do that now also, we did receive the letter from the school district – there’s an important thing I forgot, the County sent a letter with respect to affordable housing.  What we thought maybe could be done is the land use in the zoning section is include a simple sentence that the applicant respond to the County’s letter dated such and such where they’re requesting a discussion of the Town’s efforts meeting affordable housing goals.  We think that should be added.

Mr. Robert Foley stated as discussed at the work session.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, it would be added in the scope where would you put that?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded somewhere in zoning land use, page 11 somewhere and it would be in response to the County’s letter regarding affordable housing.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked when you give us the new scope you’ll show us the changes?  You’ll track the changes?

Mr. Robert Foley stated back to my point on the alternatives, so we’re keeping in the sports field in both instances to look at in the DEIS.  Just for the record, because there was a gentleman here from Croton Park Colony, the Croton Park Colony intersection with Croton Avenue is back in the scope study because it is a key intersection with backup traffic.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are we all done?

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked the question is to close the public hearing but do you also want to say and direct staff to make the noted changes into the scope?

Mr. John Klarl responded Steve was requesting that the black line changes.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated adopting the scope pursuant to these changes.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think we want to see it one more time.

Mr. Brad Schwartz asked so you want to come back here.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded oh yes, we’re not adopting tonight.

Mr. John Klarl stated close the public hearing but bring it back.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, wait.  Are we closing? Why close and bring it back?
Mr. John Klarl responded they wanted to see the underlying version.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so we can adopt the final amended version.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think the point is that the public has commented and I have to make a dozen changes or so, so you want to make sure that I make those changes correctly in the way you want them and then you wouldn’t adopt it until next month.  The alternative is to trust me that I’m going to do it exactly right.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated which we generally do anyway.

Mr. Robert Foley stated also there was a mention of a comment period.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the comment period is going to be 10 days and I was hoping that Jeff would put that in when he made his motion.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and that actually works well because if you get comments then I can sort of decide to add them and it gives you another opportunity….

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s a further reason for bringing it back.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated so the public has 10 days, if this public hearing is closed to comment on the scoping document.

Mr. John Klarl stated written comments.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated written comments.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated right.  Do you want me to add that?  I make a motion to close the public hearing and the public has 10 days to comment on the scope and then we’ll bring the scope back for adoption at the next meeting.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated July meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 13-07    a.
Letters dated March 21, 2012 from Brian Panessa and Edmond Gemmola, R.A. regarding the construction of 3 temporary greenhouses and other site changes located at the Hilltop Nursery on Route 9A as shown on a drawing entitled “Proposed Site Plan, Hilltop Nurseries, Inc.” prepared by Edmond Gemmola, R.A. dated March 21, 2012.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe that we’re going to adjourn this.  The applicant was supposed to submit some revised drawings to the Board and staff.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked here’s the issue: we’ve approved something, now does he have to come to you guys to get an Occupancy Permit or something?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I believe he has already dealt with Code Enforcement, I believe, with respect to the greenhouses.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but does he need anything in addition to Code Enforcement to actually populate those greenhouses?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I think the issue of the greenhouse is the safety and whether they can be issued a Building Permit has been addressed by Code Enforcement and he’s okay with the greenhouses.  He’s not okay with the rest of the stuff.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked does he need a Certificate of Occupancy for the greenhouses?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated okay, so until he comes back to us can we not give him a Certificate of Occupancy for the greenhouses?  It’s now 3 meetings or 2 meetings since he was supposed to give us revised plans and he’s not done so and from what I’m told he’s not in contact with you.  Is that correct?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I have been in contact with him.  

Mr. Steven Kessler stated it’s a one-way street.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we will look into what options Code Enforcement has with respect to the greenhouses.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated he has to be responsive.  I thought we were very kind, very responsive allowing him to continue that and he has an obligation to give us what we need.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because even when he comes back with that drawing, I would imagine that would elicit some comments, maybe some changes.  There’s going to be a couple of months of discussion about those revised drawings.  So, there is time to see what you can do with respect to the greenhouses.  He’s not coming back in July and being done in other words.

Mr. asked [inaudible 1:31]
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m sitting here, I’m listening to you but I’m still not quite figuring out – he has gotten our permission to go ahead with the greenhouses.  Could he not have already put them up?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded they’re up.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, that’s what I’m saying.  So, he put them up.  What is the problem?  Why can’t he plant in them?  I mean, go ahead and do that.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded he needs a CO.  He needs a Building Permit for the greenhouses, which I believe you received.  He may have already received the CO.  I’ll have to check that.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s what I’m thinking.

Mr. John Klarl stated that might be the case Ed.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked why wouldn’t he have already gone ahead and put his plants in there?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded because this Board is giving him more authorization to proceed with the greenhouse.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we could.  We could be mean and say take the plants out and wait but that’s not going to happen.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think that’s what we’re going to look into.  What are options are with respect to insuring that he comes back when he should have been back in May and then he should have been back in June.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated true, absolutely.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated we have options.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to adjourn this.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn this until the July 10th meeting. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. John Klarl stated I’m looking, Steve, back on April 3rd when he was here Madame Chair, we approved the 3 greenhouses to be finished and no other changes to the site.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think I expressed this previously but I had personally a problem with this applicant from some time before when he first applied and talked about; the fact that he wasn’t going to have any food or cafeteria, anything on the site and today he’s got all this stuff there and he did it more or less without a tremendous amount of opposition from the Board even though he had told us he was just going to have coffee.  At some point he came back and got permission that he could advertise for this coffee in the papers and coffee has turned into a shop and other stuff.  I think it is incumbent upon us to sort take a look at applicants when they come and profess to do one thing, we give them permission and they go off and do something totally different.  Maybe with this particular applicant we may have to take a firmer stand on what we’re going to permit and not permit.  Let us just move on.  We took the vote so we’re good.

PB 12-08    b.
Application of Post Road Holdings Corp. for Site Development Plan Approval for the construction of  a 10,350 sq. ft., 2-story mixed use building with retail below and 6 apartments above on a 1.08 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Route 9A, approximately 120 feet south of Trinity Avenue as shown on a 8 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Post Road Holdings Corp” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P,C, dated May 24, 2012 and on a 2 page set of architectural drawings entitled “Floor Plans and Exterior Elevations for Post Road Holdings Corp.’ prepared by Gemmola & Associates” latest revision dated May 21, 2012.
Mr. Tim Cronin stated with Mark Picucci.  I think everyone’s familiar with the site and I think about 2 or 3 years ago we had originally had a proposal where it was 2 buildings; a slightly smaller one in the current building’s location and I believe a secondary building over here.  That’s been modified and the number of units in the proposed building is now 6 and Mark has a Variance for that and in order to get the Variance to the lot area that equates to 6 units he’s combining actually 3 separate tax lots which is required from the Board…
Mr. John Klarl stated not to change the story but I think he’s got a proposed Variance.  I think what happened is he’s been before the ZBA, the ZBA looked favorably on going from 2 to 1 buildings.  They had to give a Variance on the number of apartments and if the ZBA looked favorably on that, the ZBA has a draft D&O that’s been sitting in their files for some time because they wanted to do coordinated review with this Board, so he’s on the verge of accepting a favorable Decision and Order from the Zoning Board but it’s not quite…

Mr. Tim Cronin responded thank you very much but it does require merging 3 lots which one line is roughly here so there’d be a lot here, a lot here, then the third lot would be here.  So, these 3 lots would be merged.  I think everyone’s somewhat familiar with the site.  You know Mark maintains it in a very nice fashion and we’d like to advance this project as quickly as possible.  Set it up for a public hearing in July.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated staff’s position is that staff needs to review this application.  I think the last time it was in front of this Board was 4 years ago.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated exactly 4 years ago.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we did a review memo on the other alternative 4 years ago.  I need to do another review memo and get it back to you.  One thing that I did notice though, I was looking at it today, I think your parking calculations show that you’re 12 over, you’ve got 12 more spaces than you have to have and it’s probably given because of the uses that you might need those but there is the new Ordinance that the Town has where you can construct that parking later if they think maybe – that’d be something I would put in a review memo so maybe some of those spaces don’t have to be constructed if the Planning Board agrees.  Architecturally it’s going to look very similar to the other building?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I do think that we need to reintroduce this to the Board in a more thorough way.

Mr. John Klarl stated and periodically and frequently he’s adjourned his application before the ZBA and the ZBA is waiting for him to proceed before this Board and I think Mr. Gemmola has said to us over the last year or so he’s had some problems with the County.

Mr. Mark Picucci responded no, we were just waiting for the Health Department.  We were going through that as the Moratorium passed at one time and they didn’t want to do testing of the soil because of the drought.  

Mr. John Klarl stated that’s comes under the umbrella of problems with the County.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated we right now have Board of Health approval for this proposed use.

Mr. John Klarl stated Mr. Gemmola had said he was proceeding before the Westchester County Board of Health and it had been problematic.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded that’s not a surprise.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we refer this application back for further review.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.  We will see you later.

Mr. John Klarl stated Tim you probably know and your client certainly knows, the next date you’re on the Zoning Board of Appeals agenda.  

Mr. Tim Cronin asked sorry?

Mr. John Klarl responded I’m sure you know and your client knows the next date you’re on the ZBA agenda.  I think they’re skipping over this month.  Have to talked to Mr. Hoch about the next ZBA appearance?

Mr. Mark Picucci responded I think we were just – because of the Zoning Board of Appeals we were trying to go with the Planning see how far we get and get back…

Mr. John Klarl stated there’s a certain date with the ZBA, you should call Mr. Hoch and confirm that date.

Mr. Mark Picucci stated I called him today but he was on vacation.

Mr. John Klarl stated exactly, but confirm the next date.  They skipped over at least one meeting for you.



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 

PB 40-98    a.
Application of John Griffin for Site Development Plan Approval for a change of use from a tavern with 4 apartments to an All Terrain Vehicle (ATV) sales and service facility with 4 apartments located at 2101 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Development Plan” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated May 23, 2012.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated I think about 10 years ago, maybe more, 13 years ago this project was looked at by this Board for, I believe it was Larry Moyer at the time and received approval and nothing ever was accomplished based on that approval and Mr. Moyer since has passed away.  John Griffin now owns the property and is looking to continue the use with residential 4 apartments on the second floor and to construct on the first floor a commercial entity that is essentially repairs small engines, small ATVs and the like and that’s what he’s hoping this Board will approve.
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked you’re not proposing any changes to the site?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded no, nothing significant.  We eliminated a couple of parking spaces here.  A little more screening on the side but essentially it’s the same as what was approved.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated when I say you are proposed -- we had some discussions with your office; you’re proposing additional landscaping.  You’re proposing to buffer the dumpster so you’re making improvements esthetical improvements.  You approved the drawing 10 years ago for this site done by Mr. Cronin’s office and this is, in essence, the same drawing or enhanced.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated Resolution next month.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that is a possibility.

Mr. Robert Foley asked there’s still going to be tenants above the second floor?  

Mr. Tim Cronin responded correct, yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and with the mechanical shop or whatever, there wouldn’t be any interference there on the first level or are they over here – the pictures you gave us near the garage area?  There wouldn’t be any confusion with the parking or access or safety?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded they’re using it right now and I think they’re using it fine.  If somebody moves in there maybe they’re confused the first day but after that then they realize where the parking is.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we scheduled a public hearing for July and perhaps a draft Resolution at our July meeting.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’ll have a draft Resolution depending on how the public hearing.  It could be adopted if the Board wanted to adopt it.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn this meeting.



*



*
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Next Meeting: TUESDAY, JULY 10, 2012

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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